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Beyond Going Postal: A Disappointing and Sad Postscript 
 
by Stephen D. Musacco, Ph.D. 
April 29, 2010 
 
Before addressing issues related to the continual fallout of a toxic postal culture, I would 
like first to commend the filmmaker, director, and all those involved in the development 
of the documentary “Murder by Proxy.”1 The title is fitting because those individuals 
committing murders in the workplace including suicides do so not simply because of 
their “psychological make-up,” these horrific events are also often contributed by 
preexisting factors stemming from the culture of the organization. Organizations with 
harsh and paramilitary cultures will likely have a higher incidence of toxic workplace 
environments and workplace violence, including homicides and suicides. Such 
organizations are aptly coined violence-prone.2  
 
In January 2009, my book “Beyond Going Postal” (BGP) was published. In writing this 
book, I was cautiously optimistic that it would serve as a catalyst for the national postal 
unions and management organizations to unite and speak with one voice against the 
autocratic, paramilitary methods and practices of top postal management. It was my 
hope that with increased oversight and accountability from Congress the Postal Service 
would begin to change from a toxic and violent-prone organization to a safe and healthy 
organization. This optimism, unfortunately, did not materialize. The interested reader 
can reference my motivation for writing BGP on my website (http://goingpostal-
beyond.com/).  In addition, a free copy of my book is in PDF format and can be 
downloaded from my website. 

 
When BGP was released, I sent copies to the four national presidents of the postal 
unions and the three national presidents of the management associations as well as a 
cover letter briefly highlighting its content and purpose. Of these seven national 
presidents, only Charley Mapa, President League of Postmasters, acknowledged 
receipt of the book and made favorable reference to it on his association’s website in a 
message to his membership.3 In an unprecedented action, Mr. Mapa and his entire 
executive board notified the Postmaster General of their intention to enlist the support of 
Congress to address the postal service’s authoritarian practices and methods that are 
affecting the health and well-being of postmasters.4 This noble and worthy action has 
recently led to a highly significant bill in Congress to address some of these issues.5 
 
The last chapter of BGP was an open letter to Congress and is in the public domain. 
This letter addresses the critical and important role that Congress needs to take 
regarding its oversight responsibilities of the Postal Service, especially regarding how its 
negative and authoritarian methods and practices have engendered toxic workplace 

                                            
1 http://murderbyproxyfilm.com/ 
2 Denenberg, R., & Braverman, M. (2001). The violence prone workplace: A new approach to dealing with hostile, threatening, and 
uncivil behavior. Cornell University Press: Ithaca, NY 
3 http://www.postmasters.org/news/message/021909.asp 
4 http://www.postmasters.org/news/message/020810.asp 
5 http://www.postalnewsblog.com/2010/04/28/bill-introduced-to-protect-postmasters-postal-supervisors/ 
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environments and workplace tragedies in postal installations throughout the nation. In 
addition to congressional oversight, I highlighted the importance of Congress to hold the 
U.S. Postal Service accountable in addressing its toxic postal culture. Specific 
requirements and recommendations were proffered for this purpose.6 Moreover, shortly 
after publication of BGP, copies of the book coupled with cover letters, were sent to key 
congressional representatives and U.S. Senators with postal oversight responsibilities 
as well as to the U.S. Secretary of Labor. Sadly, even after several follow-up 
communications with these government officials, there was no acknowledgment of my 
inquiries. 
 
Because of the inaction or failure of Congress, two of the three postal management 
associations, and all four of the postal unions, to make the toxic postal culture and its 
devastating affect on the health and well-being of its employees a core issue, the 
postal culture has worsened. The postal culture has not worsened simply because of 
the 2008-2010 recession. It has worsened instead because of the unfettered 
continuation and extension of the authoritarian, unethical, unlawful, and unilateral 
decision-making of top postal management. It has worsened because of the unfettered 
egregious violations of contractual precedents and agreements, time and attendance 
fraud, and unconscionable reorganizations and downsizings. Significant examples of 
these arrogant actions and callous unilateral decisions are highlighted below. 
 
Example 1: Sole-Source Contracts 
 
In an article by the Federal Times,  based on information they obtained through the 
Freedom of Information Act, the Postal Service’s top marketing executive secured sole-
source consulting contracts totaling in excess of $1.3 million on behalf of three of his 
former business associates from another company he worked with in 2008.7 In 
response to this disclosure, a Postal Service spokesperson said that the USPS General 
Counsel reviewed the sole-source contracts and concluded the process of obtaining the 
contracts was followed.  
 
Although the case is under investigation by the Office of Inspector General, it is a 
worthy question to ask: Did the USPS OIG begin this investigation because of a 
congressional inquiry or request and/or negative publicity that ensued after the story 
broke in the Federal Times?  Since 2003, as noted in BGP, the efforts of the USPS OIG 
have primarily been spearheaded as a third, dark arm of top postal management. 
Accordingly, I do not expect that their final report will be posted in the public domain or 
that they will unequivocally conclude that the actions of the top marketing executive 
were illegal or even unethical.  
 
Example 2: Time and Attendance Fraud 
 
Time fraud has reportedly been prevalent in the Postal Service, especially in the last 
year. The USPS OIG defines time and attendance fraud as follows: “Complaints 

                                            
6 http://goingpostal-beyond.com/ 
7 http://www.federaltimes.com/article/20100318/DEPARTMENTS02/3180301/-1/RSS 



 1

involving timekeeping and payroll issues” (including complaints that clock rings were 
inappropriately changed).8  Despite this definition, the USPS OIG ostensibly has not 
“pushed” for the arrest and conviction of responsible managers involved in this 
fraudulent practice.  In addition, there is ample evidence to suggest that Postal 
Headquarters’ top management has condoned, “played down,” and/or ignored these 
widespread and nefarious practices. This posture by the USPS OIG and top postal 
management is inconsistent with 18 U.S.C. § 1001 of the United States Code, which 
reads as follows: 
 

Except as otherwise provided in this section, whoever, in any matter within the  
jurisdiction of the executive, legislative, or judicial branch of the Government of  
the United States, knowingly and willfully - (1) falsifies, conceals, or covers up by any trick, 
scheme, or device a material fact; (2) makes any materially false, fictitious, or fraudulent 
statement or representation; or (3) makes or uses any false writing or document knowing  
the same to contain any materially false, fictitious, or fraudulent statement or entry; shall  
be fined under this title, imprisoned not more than 5 years or, if the offense involves  
international or domestic terrorism (as defined in section 2331), imprisoned not more  
than 8 years, or both.9  

 
On June 11, 2009, a law firm in Texas filed a class action lawsuit against the Postal 
Service seeking damages under the Federal Fair Labor Actions Acts for the class 
members who allegedly had: 1) overtime payment disallowed, 2) time changed by a 
supervisor, 3) worked through their lunch breaks, 4) worked off the clock, 5) and/or 
worked overtime and were not paid.10 The lawsuit covered letter carriers working in the 
state of Texas, Louisiana, Arkansas, Oklahoma, and New Mexico. In the suit, it was 
further alleged that through policy implemented at postal headquarters and then filtered 
down through regional vice-presidents and ultimately to postal delivery units, the city 
letter carriers were routinely and knowingly were refused monetary compensation for 
actual time worked. In addition to the preceding, prime example of extensive time and 
attendance fraud, one other significant case is briefly discussed below.  
 
In Milford, New Hampshire, on December 23, 2009, an arbitrator ruled that city letter 
carriers were repeatedly and flagrantly victims of time and attendance discrepancies.11 
The arbitrator awarded in excess of $25,000 to the grieved city letter carriers. Prior to 
the arbitration, at the request of U.S. Representative Paul Rhodes, the USPS OIG 
conducted an investigation and later concluded that three managers at the two postal 
installations in Milford manipulated time sheets causing employees to be underpaid.  
 
After the arbitrator’s decision, the NALC Branch 44 president indicated that the 
managers who committed the time fraud (i.e., altered employees’ clock rings and 
thereby defrauding them of entitled compensation) were not disciplined and were still 
supervising employees who were defrauded.12 He reportedly called the situation a 
disgrace. The president further noted that the union filed another grievance because 
after ninety days postal management refused to comply with the arbitrator award and 
                                            
8 http://www.uspsoig.gov/hotline_glossary.htm 
9 http://codes.lp.findlaw.com/uscode/18/I/47/1001 
10 http://www.setexasrecord.com/news/219545-mail-carriers-file-class-action-against-usps-over-labor violations   
11 http://www.cabinet.com/cabinet/cabinetnews/496079-308/arbitrator-rules-in-favor-of-milford-postal.html 
12 http://nalcbranch44.com/44%20Magnum.pdf 
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pay for the grieved employees.13 The union also said it has filed an unfair labor practice 
with the Department of Labor because of lack of compliance for requested 
documentation from postal management.14 
 
Please note these specific examples of time and attendance fraud are by no means 
inclusive of what has transpired and ostensibly is still transpiring within the Postal 
Service. These fraudulent practices are not isolated events: They are reported to be 
occurring across postal facilities throughout the country.  Incidences of time and 
attendance fraud in New York and North Carolina, for example, have been reported. 
This nefarious practice of deleting letter carriers’ overtime may have contributed to the 
suicide in Gastonia, NC in June 2009.15 These occurrences mixed with other unethical 
practices and toxic management styles contribute to toxic workplaces and workplace 
violence.  
 
It is important to note in virtually all the cases of which I have become aware, regarding 
the issue of time and attendance fraud, it was reported that USPS OIG did not conduct 
an investigation unless it specifically was requested by a congressional representative. 
Similarly, I am aware of no occurrence where a case of time and attendance fraud was 
treated as a crime or forwarded for criminal prosecution.  In most cases, those postal 
management officials, who reportedly committed these fraudulent acts, ostensibly were 
following the tacit directions of their “superiors” and were still allowed to supervise and 
manage the employees that they defrauded of their due momentary compensation. 
 
Question: Has the national postal unions’ national representatives, especially the NALC, 
aggressively cataloged all known and purported instances of fraudulent time practices 
and then consistently and resolutely addressed them with key top postal management 
executives, members of the Board of Governors, Secretary of Labor, and key postal 
congressional committees’ and subcommittees’ members?  If not, why?  
 
If the answer is no, I believe this inaction or failure contributes to the toxic workplace 
environments festering at postal facilities across the country and to a more violent-prone 
organization.  As national union representatives, they have an obligation and an 
affirmative duty to it members to stalwartly represent their interest not only in pay and 
job duties, but in problematic workplace issues that serve to undermine the health and 
well-being of their members as well. 
 
Finally, why has not the United States Department of Justice investigated these 
ostensible systemic illegal and fraudulent time changing practices of postal 
management and its apparent condoning by top postal management and the USPS 
OIG?   
 
 
 

                                            
13 Ibid. 
14 Ibid. 
15 http://www.workplacebullying.org/2009/06/10/musacco/ 
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Example 3:  NAPS and Pay for Performance 
 
On January 30, 2010, the National Association Postal Supervisor (NAPS) president 
notified key Senate and congressional leaders that the Postal Service was likely to 
reduce the agreed upon pay for performance compensation, amounting between $500-
$800 for many of the 75,000 affected employees from the ranks of supervisors, 
managers, and postmasters.16  The NAPS president indicated that this might have 
occurred because the Postal Service arbitrarily and unilaterally changed the 
performance targets of the employees that were agreed upon through the negotiated 
pay agreement by the three management associations and the Postal Service.17  
 
In his communication, the NAPS president indicated that his members were aware and 
concerned about the financial condition of the Postal Service. He further appropriately 
noted, however, that this did not prevent top postal management from awarding many of 
its executive rank salary increases amounting to ten of thousands of dollars for meeting 
pay-for-performance targets for the past year. 
 
It is commendable that the NAPS president had taken this important issue to key 
congressional leaders with postal oversight. However, as you will see in the next 
example, there appears to be a serious failure of leadership in dealing with a far more 
serious issue than concerns about pay-for-performance for its members.  
 
Example 4:  Unethical Sales Incentive Program and Immoral Sales Reorganization 
 

Unethical Sales Incentives 
 
The sales unit within the Postal Service is comprised of about six hundred sales 
employees, and they are dispersed primarily at postal districts and regional areas 
offices. These sales representatives contribute between 70-80 percent to the generation 
of yearly commercial revenue of the Postal Service amounting to approximately 70 
billion dollars.   
 
After being brought to USPS OIG’s attention in early 2007 that top executive and 
managerial leaders of the sales department used unethical sales incentives and 
practices, they reportedly did not conduct a formal investigation until February 2008.  A 
NAPS representative informed me that this report was supposed to be available to 
NAPS in December 2008, but was not released to a NAPS representative until spring of 
2009 because of a Congressional request and finally was listed on their website in April 
2009.18 
 
The unethical sales incentives investigated by the USPS OIG included the Sales 
Compensation Incentive Plan (SCIP) for the 600 plus sales representatives from fiscal 
years 2005 through 2008.19 The SCIP was in addition to the annual Pay for 

                                            
16 http://www.postalreporternews.net/2010/01/30/postal-supervisors-alerts-congress-to-possible-pay-abuse-by-usps/ 
17 Ibid. 
18 http://www.uspsoig.gov/foia_files/MS-AR-09-007.pdf 
19 Ibid. 
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Performance (PFP) plan for these same employees. It is important to note that both the 
SCIP and PFP plan were not tied to unit goals or corporate goals as were all other 
management employees in the Postal Service for the fiscal years 2005-2008.  
 
In its investigative report, the USPS OIG concluded: “[T]rends for the Postal Service’s 
performance incentives for Sales employees were not comparable  
to . . . trends and incentives at other organizations and did not align with overall 
business results.  Finally, managers awarded incentives to Sales employees based on 
revenue that did not result from their sales efforts.”20 Three pertinent questions arise 
from this conclusion, which include:  
 

1. What were the differences between performance plan incentives for Sales 
employees compared to other organizations? 

2. What is meant by the performance plan incentives that were not aligned to 
business results?    

3. What is meant by Sales employees being awarded incentives that were not 
based on revenue resulting from their sales efforts? 

 
  As for question one, the difference between performance plan incentives for USPS 
Sales employees and that at other organizations was obscenely disproportionate. For 
example, the USPS OIG noted for the 180 corporations compared to the USPS Sales 
employees, its employees received a 2 ½ percent increase in incentives bonuses based 
on a 6 percent increase in revenue. In comparison to these employees in the same four-
year time period, the Postal Service Sales employees saw their performance bonuses 
increase by two hundred and ninety-two percent while revenue growth was flat. 
Bonuses received by Sales employees (including regional managers), amounted to 
payouts from 2005-2008 of 3.4 million dispersed in 1,406 individual payouts.21 The 
USPS OIG found that only a small number of the 600 or more Sales employees 
received these payouts each of the years reviewed. For example they found: 
 

 48 employees received payouts in all 4 years. Of these 48 employees,  
             only 23 received a total payout greater than $10,000 for all 4 years. 

 173 employees received payouts in 3 of the 4 years. 
 207 employees received payouts in 2 of the 4 years. 
 291 employees received a payout in just 1 of the years. 

 
It is also important to note that payouts to Sales regional managers jumped from 
$10,000 to 30,000 from fiscal year 2005 to fiscal year 2008, a three hundred per cent 
increase in potential payouts (see chart below as provided in subject USPS OIG 
report).22 
 
 
 
 
 

                                            
20 Ibid. 
21 Ibid. 
22 Ibid. 
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Maximum Incentive Payouts for Postal Service Sales Employees 
 
                         FY 2008  FY 2007  FY 2006  FY 2005 
Sales Force    $15,000  $5,000   $5,000   $5,000 
Sales Managers   $20,000  $7,500   $7,500   $7,500 
Manager, Major Accounts  $25,000  $10,000  $7,500   $7,500 
Regional Manager, Sales  $30,000  $15,000  $10,000  $10,000 
 
For FY 2008, the USPS OIG reported specific incentive payouts to sales employees as 
follows: 
 
 6  payouts totaling   $110,750 
 9  payouts totaling   $157,250 
 8  payouts totaling   $120,225 
 8  payouts totaling   $103,675 
12 payouts totaling   $131,850 
26 payouts totaling   $234,400 
28 payouts totaling   $192,875 
62 payouts totaling   $302,475 
88 payouts totaling   $264,925 
194 payouts totaling $187,300 
441 payouts totaling $1,810,325 
 
Note: The payouts for FY 2008 were well over half of the 3.4 million dollars in incentive 
payouts for Sales employees from FY 2005 thru FY 2008.23 
 
These obscene payouts are particularly disturbing when viewed in the context that 
revenue generation was significantly below projections for these years. In fiscal year 
2008, for example, there was no increase in commercial revenue despite record 
incentive payouts to Sales employees.  As such, it is clear that these payouts were not 
based on or aligned with business results. It is also disturbing, as previously mentioned, 
that this group of Sales employees also had a separate annual pay for performance 
system from the incentive payouts that compensated them based on individual results 
rather than identified unit or corporate results. 
 
What is most troubling regarding these payouts to Sales employees is that they were 
based ostensibly on fraudulent accounting practices or, at minimum, highly unethical 
accounting practices. More specifically, as noted in the USPS OIG report: 
“[M]anagement awarded performance incentives to Sales employees based on revenue 
generated by their assigned accounts. The plan did not consider whether there was a 
correlation between the revenue generated and the Sales employees’ effort.”24  
Although the USPS OIG provided several examples to support this conclusion, based 
on additional information provided to me by a management association member of 
NAPS, the most egregious accounting practices by Sales employees to inflate sales 
numbers include the following: 
 
 

                                            
23 Ibid. 
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 Double reporting in CF and BCDC  
 Moving customers to PC postage and call it a “sale” 
 Standing in post office retail lobbies and on postal docks to make a “sale” that 

would occur without their presence 
 Flat Rate "opportunities" encouraged by management to be manually put in on 

the USPS website by sales employees- providing the ability to "sell" on paper to 
current users of USPS.  

 ‘Customer Connect’ leads inputted manually by Sales employees in BCDC to 
artificially increase leads, increase “sales”, increase “close/sales” ratio, 
(rationalizing it is to provide the product breakdown), which makes it impossible 
to compare to SPLY and other districts, and pads the real numbers. It also 
provides an erroneous impression of carrier involvement in the program since we 
are inputting for them in their name, and jeopardizes the relationship of the craft 
and the union agreement for participation in this national program through this 
outright forgery of a lead document.  

 
As reported to me, these practices became commonplace and were under the “radar 
screen” because there was a lack of definition of “core goals” for Sales employees. 
There were no clear definitions for what was a “visit,” “opportunity,” or “sale,” but 
compensation was nevertheless tied to these goals. In this light and in context of the 
four years of a flawed bonus incentive payout plan, one NAPS member noted the 
following:  
 

This ongoing manipulation of data and outright falsification of information results in the 
USPS being left with inadequate accurate information to guide it in making necessary 
management decisions for operations, delivery, employee retention, and plant closings, 
since revenue and income will be vastly overstated.  The current situation, at a minimum, 
will result in inefficiencies and additional wasted monies. . . . While other functional areas 
of operations and delivery get investigated for omissions, mistakes and “fixing” numbers, 
in Sales they get promoted for fraudulent behavior and falsification. In Retail Operations, 
if an employee or manager misstates revenue, it can be grounds for seizing paychecks, 
suspension, or dismissal.  With bonuses paid under the Sales compensation plan, it was 
tantamount to stealing Postal funds in the same manner as the employee who “borrows” 
from the till.  Either situation is the same: the employee took Postal funds to which they 
were not entitled.  

 
Not only did this ostensible flawed and illegal accounting for determining incentive 
award payouts create inadequate information for the Postal Service in its management 
planning efforts and unwarranted compensation to Sales employees, it also created 
toxic workplace environments for many of the Sales employees dispersed across the 
country.  Sales employees who were not liked by their managers, or who did not go 
along with “gaming the system” (i.e., a shell game of literally moving the same revenue 
around to create the impression of new revenue) for incentive payouts, reportedly 
became targets before and during the Sales reorganization that transpired in 2009. 
Many of them did not receive any compensation payout either under the Pay for 
Performance plan or under the bonus incentive driven plan, some for all four years. 
They also were unfairly targeted for disciplinary actions and thwarted from training 
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opportunities and promotions. Some were demoted or resigned because of the stress. 
Others developed serious mental and physical health problems and endured the 
situation because they needed the job to support their families. 
 
Interestingly, as one NAPS member informed me, the Postal Service utilized a high 
level manager as its designee to address all EEOs, disciplinary actions and promotional 
issues for all Sales employees across the country. Reportedly, this designee flew all 
across the country to handle these issues. It was further explained that this unique 
process to handle Sales Unit employees concerns and complaints served to keep 
volatile issues in Sales ‘internal,’ which placed the employee at a disadvantage for 
standing up for himself or herself, and thereby maintain the status of a covert, and 
ostensibly fraudulent incentive payout system.    
 
After consulting with several NAPS members and careful reading of the USPS OIG 
investigative report25 on the subject flawed bonus incentive program, the OIG did not 
document purported illegal activities of managers and some of their subordinates, with 
regard to fraudulently obtained compensation based on nefarious accounting practices. 
There is no evidence to indicate that they followed-up on this issue subsequent to the 
investigative report. There is also no evidence that USPS OIG addressed or followed-up 
on the toxic workplace environment that these practices created for many of the Sales 
employees. The appropriate congressional committees and subcommittees need to look 
into this “whitewash” as well as the Department of Justice. Additionally, I believe that 
NAPS headquarters representatives were woefully inadequate in addressing the issues 
affecting the Sales employees who they represented during the past several years and 
this contributed to a toxic workplace environment for some of these employees.    
 

Immoral Sales Reorganization 
 
In 2009, the Postal Service conducted another reorganization of its Sales unit. In doing 
so, many of the employees who did not fair well under the previous Sales organization 
in terms of “playing the shell game” and for whistle blowing activities were reportedly 
denied opportunities for similarly situated positions in the new structure. The interview 
system utilized reportedly was seriously flawed and this allowed selecting officials 
unfairly to “weed out” these employees. And to make matters worse, even after NAPs 
headquarters was assured differently, not all existing Sales employees were placed in 
the new structure. Some Sales employees ended up taking the early-out retirement 
opportunity or demotions to new positions under duress because selecting managers 
reportedly indicated to them that they would not be placed, or it was uncertain if they 
would be placed,  or it was unknown in what city they would be relocated. 
 
Sadly, even though NAPS headquarters was advised by top postal management that all 
Sales employees would be placed into the new structure back in November 2009, in 
January 2010 some of the “unplaced” Sales employees were placed in a non-duty, non-
pay status. This is the first time to my knowledge that postal employees were not placed 
into positions when there were similarly situated positions available. In addition to the 

                                            
25 Ibid. 
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reasons previously noted, there were speculations that some affected employees were 
not placed because Sales managers were reserving available positions for applicants 
outside of the Postal Service. In support of this speculation, in January 2010 the Postal 
Service began advertising sales positions to outside applicants.  
 
The recent reorganization of the Sales unit is at a minimum an immoral example of 
change management within an organization that serves to undermine its employees and 
their families as well as employee commitment to the organization. It has increased the 
levels of preexisting toxic workplace environments for Sales employees. The 
consequences of these unnecessary workplace toxins have served to create serious 
physical and emotional symptoms for the affected employees. These actions also 
create the context for workplace violence, including job-related suicides. 
 
Throughout the Sales reorganization, NAPS headquarters appeared to have 
inadequately represented and demonstrated little concern for these employees. To 
make matter worse, Sales employees were informed in March 2010 that they no longer 
had the option of deciding what individual would represent them in a disciplinary action 
or other career concerns because NAPS and postal headquarters entered an 
agreement that prevents them to do so. This agreement was purportedly entered 
voluntarily by NAPS headquarters despite that it is contrary to the USPS’s Employee 
and Labor Relations Manual (ELM), which specifies all employees have the right to 
select representatives of their choosing.  Accordingly, all NAPS members need to be 
concerned when gross injustices are inflicted on a sub-group of its population and their 
national representatives are appearing not to represent them in good faith. 
 
NAPS needs to be proactive in dealing with congressional committee members who 
have oversight responsibilities of the Postal Service, especially regarding how the 
Postal Service continues to create intolerable and toxic working conditions for many of 
the employees they represent. To not actively and consistently pursue and engage in 
this targeted action is a clear dereliction of duty and contributes to toxic workplaces for 
the employees they are obligated to represent.       
 
Example 5:  Violation of Contractual Agreement with NALC 
 
In an agreement between the National Association of Letter Carriers (NALC) and USPS 
in 2007, they agreed upon three major points regarding the Delivery Operation 
Information System (DOIS), including: 1) DOIS is a management tool for estimating a 
carrier’s workload, 2) DOIS projections are not the sole determinant of a carrier’s 
leaving or return time, or daily workload, and 3) management is responsible for 
accurately recording volume and other data in DOIS.26  
 
Despite the above-noted agreement, on September 24, 2009, an arbitrator sustained 
grievances filed by the NALC local in Shawnee, Oklahoma. In doing so, the arbitrator 
ruled that the “Postal Service improperly utilized the Delivery Operations Information 

                                            
26 NALC (2007, pp. 133-134). The 2006-2011 National Agreement between the USPS and the NALC. Retrieved 5/1/08 from 
http://www.nalc.org/news/bargain/2006-2011%20National%20Agreement%20-%20FINAL.pdf. 
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System (DOIS) figures to set the carriers’ leave and return times in violation of the 
national agreement.27 In addition, the arbitrator ruled that the improper use of the DOIS 
figures created a hostile work environment for the carriers.  
 
This is just another sad example of postal management taking unilateral action in 
violation of agreements between the Postal Service and postal unions. It makes one 
wonder why higher level management did not step in resolve this grievance before it 
reached arbitration. The agreement between the USPS and the NALC, as noted above 
is unequivocal. When agreements like this are violated, the morale of the employees is 
seriously affected. Accordingly, the arbitrator rightly concluded from the testimony and 
documents submitted that the Postal Service created a hostile workplace by its decision 
to ignore the DOIS agreement.28  
 
Example 6:  Elimination of Workplace Environment Analyst Positions 
 
For 15 years, the USPS Workplace Environment Analyst (WEA) was a key player, at 
the postal district level, in the prevention of workplace violence and overall improvement 
of the workplace environments at facilities throughout the Postal Service.  Sadly, in July 
of 2009, these positions were eliminated. The history and relevancy of the WEA 
positions in preventing workplace violence is discussed herein.  
 
The position of WEA position was created during the massive restructuring of the USPS 
in 1992-1993. Initially, the position was not planned. The impetus for creating the 
position was related to the numerous postal workplace shootings in the 1980s and the 
early 1990s as well as congressional investigations, hearings, and inquiries. According 
to the information shared with me from a postal headquarters official, immediately after 
the two-workplace shootings on May 5, 1993, several postal executives and an outside 
consultant convened to develop a job description to address workplace violence and its 
prevention, change management, and the postal culture. 
 
In 1993, the position was titled “EAP Coordinator” and later changed to “Workplace 
Improvement Analyst”. In the beginning, there were 85 Workplace Improvement 
Analysts selected, one for each postal district. Interestingly, these new positions were 
implemented at a time when 36,000 management positions were eliminated. This was 
part of the commitment from postal management at the time to deal seriously with the 
issues of workplace violence and its prevention. Beginning in November 2007, the 
position title was changed to “Workplace Environment Analyst”. Prior to this position title 
change in November 2007, the position reported directly to the Manager, Human 
Resources at the District. 
 
Currently, the Workplace Environment Improvement (WEI) group at Postal 
Headquarters reports to an executive staff manager under the umbrella of the labor 
relations department. This is unacceptable because postal labor relations officials 
historically have been reactive rather than proactive in terms of workplace environment 

                                            
27 http://www.postalreporternews.net/2010/01/22/nalc-wins-arbitration-decision-on-misuse-of-usps-dois/ 
28 Ibid. 
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improvements.  Due to the WEI group’s distance from top postal leadership in the 
current organizational reporting structure, its capacity to address proactively systemic 
issues of workplace violence and toxic workplace environments is seriously 
compromised. Further, workplace environment analysts’ reporting structure in the field 
was changed. Instead of reporting to the district’s manager of humans resources, they 
began reporting to an area office manager who directly reported to the area office 
manager of human resources. This structural change did not radically change how 
WEIs conduct their job duties or responsibilities, nor was there an increased likelihood 
of improving the postal culture. 
 
Unfortunately, as previously indicated all the WEA positions in the Postal Service, which 
included about 55-60 employees domiciled in Postal Districts, were eliminated. With the 
Postal Service’s history of workplace tragedies, its dramatic increase in toxic workplace 
environments, and ongoing downsizing initiatives, this does not bode well for its 
employees. During this time of dramatic change and turmoil, the need for WEAs is more 
important, not less. Clearly, the USPS has not learned the lessons of the 1980s and 
1990s, when the workplace shootings were epidemic at postal facilities. 
 
Because of this deplorable, unilateral action by the USPS to eliminate the Workplace 
Environment Analyst positions, important questions arise. In 1993, these positions were 
considered essential and critical in dealing with the issues of workplace violence and its 
prevention. So, what has changed for higher-level decision-makers to believe that this 
was no longer an essential and critical priority? 
 
Who made the decision to eliminate these positions? Were the postal unions and 
management organizations informed or consulted on the elimination of the positions, 
prior to its implementation? Was the Board of Governors aware of this decision? If so, 
did they support the action? If an escalation of workplace violence occurs because of 
the elimination of these positions, who can be held responsible? Stated differently: Who 
is responsible, if there is an escalation of workplace violence (i.e., suicides and 
homicides) in the Postal Service because of the elimination of these positions?  
 
When I first became aware of the planned elimination of the Workplace Environment 
Analyst positions in February 2009, I wrote all the national unions’ and management 
associations’ presidents informing them of this disastrous decision. I was told by several 
of the officials that the Postal Service did not consult with them on the decision. Sadly, 
to the best of my knowledge, none of the postal unions or management associations 
made a concerted or vigorous effort to dissuade the Postal Service from eliminating 
these vital positions. 

Concluding Remarks 

There are many other recent, egregious examples of the Postal Service’s draconian, 
shameful, and inhumane practices, methods and decisions, including an Area Vice 
President not honoring the back-pay award decision made by the Merit System 
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Protection Board (MSPB),29 and the placing of video cameras in rural carriers’ vehicles 
in preparation for contract negotiations.30 These examples and the ones detailed in the 
preceding provide substantive support to why I have concluded that the postal culture 
has become even more hardened, coarse, and toxic since the release of my book 
“Beyond Going Postal.” In order to address these concerns and for the Postal Service to 
become a healthy and safe organization, the national management organizations and 
postal unions, U.S. Congress, Department of Labor, and Department of Justice need to 
hold it accountable for its authoritarian, inhumane, and unethical methods and practices. 
The unfettered continuation of these methods and practices will only serve to elevate 
the Postal Service’s status as a violent-prone organization. 
 
Because of the documentary “Murder by Proxy”31 due to feature this summer, another 
postal documentary due later in the year or 2011, and the tireless championing of a 
national healthy workplace bill by Gary Namie32 and his associates, I continue to remain 
hopeful that the postal culture and the inhumane leadership therein will be addressed by 
the U.S. Congress and the current Obama Administration.  
 
 

                                            
29 http://www.mspb.gov/netsearch/viewdocs.aspx?docnumber=490969&version=492325&application=ACROBAT  
30  http://ruralcarriernews.blogspot.com/2010/04/postal-service-notifies-nrlca-that-
it.html?utm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=feed&utm_campaign=Feed%3A+blogspot%2FAOtq+(Rural+Mail+Carrier+Postal+Ne
ws) 
31 http://murderbyproxyfilm.com/ 
32 http://www.workplacebullying.org/ 


